
EPA has consistently recognized that waste with heat content of 
less than 5000 Btu/lb can contribute significant usable energy 
 
EPA has at times referred to a 5000 Btu/lb level over the years in the context of 
discussing waste fuels that may be deemed to contribute bona fide energy recovery value, 
and EPA will generally assume that waste with more than 5000 Btu/lb will be considered 
to contribute valid energy value.  A review of EPA’s statements and rulemakings shows 
that EPA has consistently made clear that waste with less than a 5000 Btu/lb level can be 
deemed to contribute valid energy recovery, especially when industrial furnaces such as 
cement kilns are involved.   
 
EPA first mentioned the 5000 Btu/lb level in its 1983 “sham recycling policy” of 1983.  
48 FR 11157, March 16, 1983.  This policy was issued as a precursor to the issuance of 
the final “BIF Rules” for boilers and industrial furnaces burning hazardous waste in 1991.  
Inasmuch as burning hazardous waste for energy recovery would go totally unregulated 
by RCRA pending issuance of the BIF Rules, EPA sought to assure through its sham 
recycling policy that only wastes that had true energy value could be burned in an 
unregulated fashion.  Id. 
 
Even during this period of unregulated burning (until 1991), EPA always recognized that 
the 5000 Btu/lb level would not be considered a minimum.  We are attaching hereto as 
Exhibit A numerous excerpts from the 1983 sham recycling policy and its amplifications 
over the years.  A review of these statements shows three basic points: 
 
 1. The determination of whether a boiler or furnace obtains valid energy 
recovery is highly site-specific and can only be decided on a case-by-case basis after 
considering the particular boiler or furnace and the type of waste involved. 
 
 2. 5000 Btu/lb fuel content is not a minimum standard for determining valid 
energy recovery. 
 
 3. Lower Btu/lb fuels are much more likely to qualify at larger industrial 
facilities (as compared to smaller industrial and residential facilities). 

 
It should be noted that in the original sham recycling policy, EPA merely mentioned the 
5000 Btu/lb level in using an example of a type of fuel (wood) that would qualify for 
valid energy recovery, and even in that context, stated that wood fuels had Btu/lb values 
ranging “from approximately 5000.”  48 FR 11158, col. 2, n.3 (March 16, 1983), 
emphasis added.  
 
A review of many EPA follow-up statements regarding the sham recycling policy in the 
Federal Register (Attachment A) shows that EPA rarely even mentioned the 5000 Btu/lb 
level again, and when it did so, it repeated the point that such a level was not considered a 
minimum standard.  Most particularly, EPA stressed in 1985: 
 



 
  [W]e are not defining objectively what constitutes burning 

for destruction, such as specifying precise Btu limits for 
waste fuels or volume limits on waste feed. 

 
50 Fed. Reg. at 631, col. 2, emphasis added. 

 
Rather than relying on a single Btu/lb cutoff, EPA has always called for a case-by-case 
determination when energy recovery value is questioned. The attached Federal Register 
materials show that EPA has relied upon the following subjective concepts to describe 
“illegitimate” situations in which waste would be deemed burned for purposes of 
destruction and not energy recovery:  only “de minimis” energy value; “deliberate and 
massive adulteration” of low energy waste with “high concentrations of toxicants;” “no 
usable heat;” heat used only to preheat combustion air; and “little or no” heat value. 
 
Once EPA began regulating burning of hazardous waste by boilers and industrial 
furnaces in the 1991 BIF Rules, issues involving heat value of wastes have become much 
less important.  Nevertheless, EPA has from time to time made statements relevant to this 
issue in the Federal Register and, consistent with its pre-BIF Rule statements, EPA 
continues to stress that 5000 Btu/lb is not a minimum standard. 
 
In 1997, EPA stated as follows:  “Thus the 5000 Btu level is not an absolute measure of 
burning for energy recovery (i.e., a rule), particularly when industrial furnaces and 
industrial boilers are involved.”  62 FR 24251, n. 68, May 2, 1997.  In 1998 EPA stressed 
once again that 5000 Btu was not a minimum cutoff for determining energy recovery, 
specifically in the cement kiln context.  63 FR 52183, September 30, 1998. 
 
EPA’s adherence to these principles continues to the present.  In issuing final regulations 
for commercial and industrial solid waste incineration units in 2000, EPA specifically 
refused to include a minimum limit of 5000 Btu/lb (or any other minimum limit) to 
define energy recovery burning because EPA “agreed” that several types of combustion 
technologies might achieve valid energy recovery from fuels with less than 5000 Btu/lb.  
65 FR 75338, December 1, 2000.  It should be noted that, compared to cement kilns and 
other major industrial furnaces, the types of units covered by these regulations are far less 
massive and achieve much lower temperatures. 
 
And as recently as February of this year, in a follow-up proposed rule relating to solid 
waste incineration units, EPA rejected an approach of specifying a minimum Btu/lb 
content and repeated with approval the reasons it had refused to do so in 2000.  69 FR 
7393, February 17, 2004.  
 
 


